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Sandwich, Illinois
City Hall Annex •128 East Railroad Street
                                                               Committee-of-the-Whole Council Meeting

                                                                           February 19, 2024 immediately following Regular Council Meeting
COW Council Meeting                                                                                                                     February 19, 2024  

     MINUTES
Mayor Latham called the meeting to order at 7:58 PM
Roll call was taken:

Present:  
Mayor Latham, Clerk Ii, Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson,
Littlebrant & Whitecotton
Absent:  Aldermen Kreinbrink & Robinson

     Quorum established

 Also Present: Attorney Gottschalk, City Administrator Penman, Police Chief Senne & EMA     Director Eberle
Mayor Latham:  No report
Foster, Buick, Conklin, Lundgren & Gottschalk Law Group:  Attorney Gottschalk reported there was a scrivener’s error on a deed, and has not received a response.  She advised that she will be filing some complaints this week regarding abandoned or dilapidated properties requiring judicial intervention allowing the City to move ahead.  Attorney Gottschalk advised that some of the aldermen have not completed the annual sexual harassment training. A certificate of training must be turned into the City Clerk upon completion. 
Alderman Arnett said there is a house in the 800 block of Castle Street that has had garbage sitting curbside for months.  He suggested that the city remove and bill the homeowner.   Attorney Gottschalk referred the matter to Chief Senne to issue a citation and request for restitution.

City Clerk Ii: No Report
City Treasurer:  Open Position 
City Administrator Penman reported that he met with the chairperson for the technology committee trying to create some goals and objectives.  He also noted that Officer Christopher Vega has been deployed until November, 2024.
City Department Reports:  Chief Senne is finalizing the bi-monthly “Coffee With a Cop” for February 29th, and further reported that sergeant interviews will be conducted this week, police commission will be conducting police officer interviews, and four officers remain “in training”. There were 135 traffic stops in January that continue to increase.  Sergeant Jennifer Marcelus will be retiring on March 3rd, after serving Sandwich over nine years.

Chief Senne presented a year-end review power point presentation that included, but not limited to:  50% staff overturn, creation of a community calendar, training on the Safety Act, entered into an agreement with Oswego to use their indoor shooting range, open house that included a Halloween and Christmas event, disposal of 43 guns in the past week, officers now have the ability to write tickets electronically from their squad cars, new squad car cameras are scheduled to be installed the end of March, new body cameras are also scheduled the end of March, rifles will be assigned each shift,  tasers will be updated due to age, SRO (Student Resource Officer) will be back in the schools next school year, return of Officers Night Out in August, and K-9 training is scheduled to start mid-April. The cost of the class is $14,500; the city has received a $7,000 grant and has received over $8,000 in fundraising.   Officer Meisner has offered to become the new handler.
Comparisons FY 2022-2023 of the power point presentation included traffic practice and injuries remained flat, assault and battery remained flat, criminal damage to property decreased, disorderly conduct remained the same, mental health decreased, increase in ordinance violations, foot patrol has increased, there was an increase in thefts, traffic enforcement increased considerably, 335 citations were issued compared to 121 in 2022, and arrests increased.
Goals were discussed within the department.  The Traffic Enforcement Grant has been submitted.  Alderman Littlebrant offered to be liaison for the Officer’s Night Out in August.  The education portion of the DARE program has started with graduation scheduled for end of April or early May.  Officer Fasnacht is conducting the DARE program this year.

Aldermen Reports: 

Alderman Arnett reported that he visited the hotel after being contacted about illegal migrants livings at the hotel.  He said staff was pleasant, and the rumors were unfounded.  Mayor Latham concurred and had been in contact with the hotel owner when the rumors surfaced.

Alderman Littlebrant inquired about the vacant code enforcer position.  Response was interviews would be conducted in the upcoming week.

Alderman Whitecotton inquired about the resolution of a sidewalk incident where a child was injured on a city sidewalk last fall.  He said the piece of sidewalk has not been repaired.  Council was unaware the sidewalk had not been replaced.  Alderman Arnett, street department liaison, will investigate.
New Business:  

Water Fees & Infrastructure Charge Sewer Rate Discussion:  Ordinance 2024-03 entitled “An Ordinance Amending Chapter 88, “Utilities”, Article II, “Water”, Division 2, “Meters, Rates” of the City of Sandwich Municipal Code” was presented for first reading reflecting a quarterly rate increase of $7.40/1,000 gallons, and minimum water service charge of $20/quarter to become effective May 1, 2024.  The water service rate will increase by 4% beginning May 1, 2025 and each subsequent May 1st.  Alderman Arnett raised concerns that the development of infrastructure for Deerpath Woods and Autumn Ridge would create an impact on current residents.  Infrastructure costs are included in annexation agreements previously approved by prior administrations. Steve Dennison, EEI project manager, was present to address questions from the Council including the improvement timeline and funding options. Projects include the Railroad Street water plant demolition and modification of the Clark Street facility.  Funding will more than likely be through IEPA at 0% interest with a 30-year payback.  There may be an option for principal forgiveness to be further researched.  The creation of a water main replacement program will be a high priority.  

Discussion on Fee Increases:  Proposed building department fee increases were distributed to Council for review.  Alderman Arnett recommended the part-time code enforcement officer become a full-time position to address rental inspections.

Home-Rule Proposal:  Mayor Latham encouraged the Council to research home rule via IML (Illinois Municipal League) that have an extensive reporting.  Alderman Arnett explained that home rule allows more flexibility outside state and federal law and helps with local issues.  He added that under home rule, the Mobile Home tax is void, and the city is able to set their own taxation rate.  A population of 25,000 automatically qualifies for home rule; a lesser population will require a ballot referendum.  The question is what does the Council want to accomplish under home rule that is not currently permissible.  Mayor Latham felt the reason for home rule, apart from natural growth, would to change the taxation process within the community, zoning, special service areas taxation, finance, and assessments, naming a few.  He further advised the Council to consider too much taxation power for future councils, and to decide what is the proper balance between home rule and non-home rule.  Examples given were Rockford who chose not to become home rule although they met the population quota, Rochelle tried to become home rule but the referendum failed, and Sycamore is home rule.
Pavement Management Program:  Curt Dettman advised there was $500,000 currently budgeted for design engineering and costs related to the program.  He is seeking advise to move forward with the project and present a proposal at the March 4th meeting.  Construction engineering and construct costs can be paid with MFT (Motor Fuel Tax) funds with IDOT approval.  City Administrator Penman said there should be funding budgeted annually to make local road repairs and maintenance.
2024 Sidewalk Projects:  The City received $168,000 this past year in gaming taxes, and Mayor Latham would like to see that money help fund the sidewalk program.  The annual program would address sidewalks in specific given wards.  This year’s project covers a larger territory of broken or missing sidewalks, including ADA ramps, that will total approximately $300,000.  The City’s portion is estimated at $213,000.  Curt Dettman requested permission to let out for bid by March.  He further advised that the Eddy and 4th Street sidewalk, where a child was injured last fall, can be included in this project at a minimal additional cost.  Council favored moving forward with the bidding.
Announcements:  Next meeting for the Finance Committee will be on Monday, March 4th,   2024, at 6:30 PM.  The Regular Council meeting will meet at 7:00 PM on the same date immediately followed by the Committee-of-the-Whole meeting.  
Audience Comments: Resident Becky Nelson spoke on the advantages of home rule that allows a community to take back the power.  There are checks and balances of home rule.  Home rule creates more power and responsibility, but allows, for example, a community to declare itself a non-sanctuary city.  She encouraged the Council to strongly consider home rule and take back the community from tyrannical government.
Adjournment:  There being no further business to come before the Council, motion made by Alderwoman Johnson and seconded by Alderwoman Erickson to adjourn the Committee-of-the-Whole Council Meeting at 9:23 PM.   Motion carried unanimously on voice vote.


                                                                                                   
     /s/    Denise Ii – City Clerk
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